

















Reference: TIGO ASA 20/2024.5341

22 March 2024

## Chairperson Maryam Abdullah Al Attiyah

Global Alliance of National Human Rights Institutions (GANHRI)

Geneva, Switzerland

Re: Review of the Accreditation Status of the National Human Rights Commission of India

Dear Chairperson,

We, the undersigned, are writing to bring to your attention serious concerns regarding the National Human Rights Commission of India (NHRCI) ahead of the fifth review of its accreditation status by the Global Alliance of National Human Rights Institutions (GANHRI) Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA).

On 9 March 2023, several signatories to this letter had written to your office sharing their concerns about the functioning of the NHRCI.¹ Taking cognizance of the letter and other civil society submissions, in March, GANHRI-SCA deferred the NHRCI's re-accreditation by 12 months after considering the NHRCI's failure to effectively discharge its mandates to respond to the escalating human rights violations in India, lack of pluralism in selection and appointments of its duty holders and insufficient cooperation with human rights bodies, amongst others.² GANHRI-SCA also recommended the NHRCI to improve its processes and functions in line with the United Nations Principles relating to the Status of National Institutions (The Paris Principles).³ However, both the NHRCI and Indian government have yet again failed to make the requisite improvements.

The upcoming review comes shortly after the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Volker Türk, raised concerns about the increasing restrictions on the civic space and discrimination against minorities in India ahead of the country's General Elections.<sup>4</sup> These concerns were further underlined by various UN human rights experts who drew attention to "attacks on minorities, media and civil society" in the country.<sup>5</sup> India has also constantly been downgraded on various development and human rights indices over the past few years.<sup>6</sup>

In light of this, we strongly urge GANHRI-SCA to amend the current 'A' rating of the NHRCI to accurately reflect its failure to comply with the Paris Principles and address the deteriorating human rights situation in India. We provide detailed reasons below.

## Involvement of Police officers in NHRCI investigations

<sup>1</sup> Amnesty International, *Joint NGO Letter: Review of the accreditation status of the National Human Rights Commission of India*, 9 March 2023, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/ASA2065352023ENGLISH.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/ASA2065352023ENGLISH.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> GANHRI, Report and Recommendations of the Session of the SCA, 20-24 March 2023, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf

4 United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, Türk's global update to the Human Rights Council, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2024/03/turks-global-update-human-rights-council">https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2024/03/turks-global-update-human-rights-council</a>, 4 March 2024

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, India: UN experts urge corrective action to protect human rights and end attacks against minorities in lead up to elections, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/03/india-un-experts-urge-corrective-action-protect-human-rights-and-end-attacks">https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/03/india-un-experts-urge-corrective-action-protect-human-rights-and-end-attacks</a>, 7 March 2024

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> India ranks 161 out of 180 countries in the World Freedom Index; India is rated "partly free" in the Freedom in the World report; CIVICUS' Civic Space Monitor rates India as "repressed"; India is termed as an "electoral autocracy" by the Varieties in Democracy (V-DEM) index; India ranks 130 in the World Press Freedom Index; India is at high risk of misinformation and disinformation according to the World Economic Forum

The Protection of Human Rights Act (PHRA),1993 empowers the Indian government to appoint police officers of the rank of Director General of Police or above as necessary for the efficient performance of the NHRCI.<sup>7</sup> In the 2017 and 2023 reviews, the SCA had recommended the real or perceived conflict of interest in engaging police officers for the investigation of human rights violations, particularly those committed by the police.<sup>8</sup> It had further noted that the Paris Principles require a national human rights institution to operate independent of government interference and recommended amendment of the PHRA in a manner that allows independent appointment of suitable and qualified persons for investigative positions.<sup>9</sup>

However, the Indian government has not undertaken any legislative process to fulfil the SCA's recommendation to date nor has it initiated any consultation on the same. On the contrary, the NHRCI's website boasts of "multi-dimensional" inquiries by the Investigation department, termed as "specialised", but comprising solely of police officers. Consequently, according to the NHRCI's most recent human rights cases statistics published on its website, a total of 469 cases of deaths in police custody and during police encounters remain pending. Furthermore, by its own admission, of all the cases in which the NHRCI recommended monetary relief in the month of February 2024, not a single case related to death in police custody. In an emblematic case, in October 2022, the Gujarat police used batons to beat nine Muslim men after tying them to a pole for allegedly throwing stones at a Hindu festival celebration. While India's Supreme Court criticized the Gujarat police and remanded the errant police officials to 14-days in custody. The NHRCI did not take cognizance of the matter.

In another long-standing case where 16 peaceful protesters were killed due to excessive use of force by the police in Thoothukudi town of Tamil Nadu, the NHRCI has repeatedly tried to undermine victims' access to justice. On 22 May 2018, the protesters were marching against the expansion of a copper smelter that was linked to water contamination, air pollution and other forms of environmental degradation when the police opened fire on them. <sup>15</sup> In May 2018, eight UN special rapporteurs condemned the use of excessive force by the police in the case and called on the Indian government to carry out an independent and transparent investigation, without delay. <sup>16</sup> While the NHRCI was quick to take cognizance of the matter, it disposed of it within five months based solely on the response of the Tamil Nadu government. <sup>17</sup> The NHRCI did not make the report of the investigation public, nor did it provide a copy to the complainant. It was only after the intervention of the Tamil Nadu state's High Court in 2021 that the NHRCI shared the report with the Court and the complainant in a sealed cover. <sup>18</sup> Despite the Court's order, the NHRCI has not reopened the case, nor has it indicted a single police officer for the killings.

## Lack of Pluralism and Opacity in the Selection Criteria

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Section 11 of the 1993 Protection of Human Rights Act

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> GANHRI, Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA), 20-24 March 2023, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf</a>, pg. 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf, pg. 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Specialized Divisions and Staff, National Human Rights Commission of India, available at <a href="https://nhrc.nic.in/about-us/organization-structures/specialized divisions and staff">https://nhrc.nic.in/about-us/organization-structures/specialized divisions and staff</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

<sup>11</sup> Human Rights Cases Statistics as on 6 March 2024, National Human Rights Commission of India, available at <a href="https://nhrc.nic.in/complaints/human-right-case-statistics">https://nhrc.nic.in/complaints/human-right-case-statistics</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Human Rights Cases Statistics as on 6 March 2024, National Human Rights Commission of India, available at <a href="https://nhrc.nic.in/complaints/human-right-pace-statistics">https://nhrc.nic.in/complaints/human-right-pace-statistics</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

right-case-statistics (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

13 Sohini Ghosh, "Kheda flogging: A timeline of what happened and the events that followed", 19 October 2023, *The Indian Express*, https://indianexpress.com/article/cities/ahmedabad/kheda-flogging-timeline-of-what-happened-8990917/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> AV Parmar & Ors. vs. State of Gujarat & Ors., Supreme Court of India, (Civil Appeal Diary No(s). 1671/2024), available at https://www.livelaw.in/pdf\_upload/1671202431749827order23-jan-2024-518948.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> OMCT, Repression of a peaceful protest resulting in the death of 13 protesters in Thoothukudi District, Tamil Nadu, 25 Mary 2018, https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/repression-of-a-peaceful-protest-resulting-in-the-death-of-13-protesters-in-thoothukudi-district-tamil-padu

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, UN experts condemn deadly police response to protest against copper smelting plant in India, call for probe, 31 May 2018, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2018/05/un-experts-condemn-deadly-police-response-protest-against-copper-smelting">https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2018/05/un-experts-condemn-deadly-police-response-protest-against-copper-smelting</a>

against-copper-smelting

17 Henri Tiphagne v. The NHRC, Madras High Court (Writ Petition 10526 of 2021), available at https://ainni.in/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Part-1-Legal-NHRC-Sterlite-Compilation-of-all-case-documents-WP-MD-10526-of-2021.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Henri Tiphagne v. The NHRC, Madras High Court (Writ Petition 10526 of 2021), available at <a href="https://ainni.in/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Part-1-Legal-NHRC-Sterlite-Compilation-of-all-case-documents-WP-MD-10526-of-2021.pdf">https://ainni.in/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Part-1-Legal-NHRC-Sterlite-Compilation-of-all-case-documents-WP-MD-10526-of-2021.pdf</a>

The SCA has repeatedly raised concerns about the lack of diversity in the NHRCI and recommended a "pluralistic balance in its composition and staff" by ensuring the representation of a diverse Indian society including, but not limited to religious or ethnic minorities.<sup>19</sup>

In response, the Indian government expanded the eligibility criteria for a chairperson to include a person who has been Supreme Court judge without adequate legislative consultation.<sup>20</sup> Earlier, only a person who had been the Chief Justice of India was eligible for the position of a chairperson. Similarly, despite the SCA's recommendation to amend the PHRA, the legislation continues to empower the Indian government to recruit a civil servant with the rank of Secretary to the Government for the role of Secretary General of the NHRCI.<sup>21</sup> This stands squarely in violation of the Paris Principles that are premised on independence from government interference. A civil society analysis of the recruitment for chairpersons in the other concurrent thematic commissions on minority rights, child rights, women, persons with disabilities and backward classes, between 2018 and 2023 demonstrate that such recruitments continue to act as defacto extensions for former government servants or parliamentary members associated with the ruling political party.<sup>22</sup> This constitutes a direct attack on the independence of the commissions and stands to compromise their autonomy.

We also reiterate our concerns about the opaque selection process characterised by diminishing opposition voices. According to the PHRA, the chairperson and other members of the NHRCI are appointed by the President based on the recommendation of a committee consisting of the Prime Minister, the Speaker of the House of the People (Lok Sabha), the Minister of Home Affairs, the Leader of the Opposition in the House of the People (Lok Sabha), the Leader of the Opposition in the Council of States (Rajya Sabha). and the Deputy Chairperson of the Council of States (Rajya Sabha). However, since 2019 the post of the opposition leader in the Lok Sabha has been vacant, leaving only a single opposition voice in the selection committee, with all others belonging to members of the ruling political coalition. In this background, it is hardly surprising that the current NHRCI chairperson, Justice Arun Kumar Mishra, who has delivered several judgements in favour of the government and against marginalised populations<sup>24</sup> continues to hold the position despite heavy criticism from the political opposition including Mallikarjun Kharge, the sole opposition voice in the selection committee and civil society. <sup>25</sup>

Further, in November 2023, the NHRCI appointed seven former officers of the Indian Police Service as special monitors.<sup>26</sup> One of the officers was accused of corruption in 2018 while working as Special Director of Central Bureau of Investigation (CBI), India's federal investigation agency.<sup>27</sup> The person has been given the responsibility to oversee the thematic areas of terrorism, counterinsurgency, communal riots and violence.<sup>28</sup> We also remain concerned about the appointment of a former director of the national Intelligence Bureau as a member of the commission.<sup>29</sup> As highlighted in the earlier letter, the appointment of a former high-level intelligence and security official in the decision-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, pgs. 30 and 31; available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf</a>; GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 14-18 November 2016, pg. 24, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Countries/NHRI/GANHRI/SCA-Final Report - Nov 2016 - English.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Countries/NHRI/GANHRI/SCA-Final Report - Nov 2016 - English.pdf</a>;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Section 3 of the Protection of Human Rights (Amendment) Act, 2019, https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/PHR\_ACT2019\_27012020\_1.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Section 11 of the Protection of the Human Rights Act, 1993

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The All-India Network of NGOs and Individuals, Analysis of NHRC call for Applications for various positions January 2018 – September 2023, https://ainni.in/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Analysis-of-NHRC-Vanancy-2018-to-2023.pdf

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 23}$  Section 4 of the Protection of Human Rights Act, 1993

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Sanjiv Rajendra Bhatt v. Union of India, AIR 2015 SC (Criminal) 1875; Common Cause v. Union of India, Writ Petition (Civil) No. 505 of 2015, Tehseen Poonawala v. Union of India, Writ Petition (Civil) 19 of 2018, Campaign for Judicial Accountability and Reforms v. Union of India, Writ Petition (Criminal) No. 169 of 2017, Suo Moto Writ Petition (Civil) No, 1/2019, Alok Kumar Verma v. Union of India, Write Petition (Civil) No, 1315 of 2018; Anand Teltumbde v. the State of Maharashtra, Special Leave to Appeal (Criminal) No. 1916/2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Choosing Justice Mishra as new NHRC chief a 'brazen blow' to rule of law, human rights", Counterview, June 3, 2021, https://www.counterview.net/2021/06/choosing-justice-mishra-as-new-nhrc.html?m=1 (accessed June 15, 2021); Alok Prasanna Kumar, "Justice Arun Mishra to Head NHRC: 'Ignoble' Record Haunts Chair," The Quint, June 3, 2021, https://www.thequint.com/voices/opinion/justice-arun-mishra-national-human-rights-commission-head-implications-supreme-court-controversial-judgments#read-more (accessed June 8, 2021); "Justice Arun Mishra takes over as NHRC chief, Congress leader opposes his appointment," Scroll.in, June 2, 2021, https://scroll.in/latest/996461/justice-arun-mishra-takes-over-as-nhrc-chief-congress-leader-opposes-his-appointment (accessed June 8, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Post-Retirement, Controversial Top Cop Rakesh Asthana Lands NHRC 'Monitor' Role", *The* Wire, 3 December 2023, <a href="https://thewire.in/government/rakesh-asthana-narendra-modi-nhrc">https://thewire.in/government/rakesh-asthana-narendra-modi-nhrc</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Neeraj Chauhan, "CBI vs CBI: Major relief for bribery-accused Rakesh Asthana, court accepts clean chit", *The Hindustan Times*, 7 March 2020, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/cbi-vs-cbi-major-relief-for-ex-cbi-chief-rakesh-asthana-court-accepts-clean-chit/story-a8Cu28c7cytDn37Tx5Nm4K.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/cbi-vs-cbi-major-relief-for-ex-cbi-chief-rakesh-asthana-court-accepts-clean-chit/story-a8Cu28c7cytDn37Tx5Nm4K.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Special Monitor, National Human Rights Commission, India, available at <a href="https://nhrc.nic.in/contact-us/special-monitor">https://nhrc.nic.in/contact-us/special-monitor</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ravi Nair, "NHRC Appointments: Hindutva Deep State Expands Armoury", *The Leaflet*, 5 June 2021, https://theleaflet.in/nhrc-appointments-hindutva-deep-state-expands-armoury/

making body of the commission is clearly contrary to the Paris Principles.<sup>30</sup> The Intelligence Bureau has been known for targeting civil society organisations for opposing projects that harm the environment and accused them of backing armed groups – accusations that have acted as barriers for organisations to secure funding and operate freely.<sup>31</sup>

During the 2023 review, the SCA had also noted that three of the six positions in the NHRCI remain vacant.<sup>32</sup> Two of the three positions remain vacant to date. It had also highlighted the lack of gender balance in leadership positions with only 95 out of 393 staff positions held by women in the NHRCI.<sup>33</sup>

## Lack of cooperation with human rights bodies

During the March 2023 review, the SCA had taken note of the NHRCI's lack of effective engagement with civil society and human rights defenders (HRDs) in India and recommended additional steps to increase its cooperation with them outside of the Core Groups of non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and HRDs that the NHRCI has created.<sup>34</sup> The SCA had also recommended the NHRCI to interpret its mandate in a "broad and purposive manner to promote a progressive definition of human rights".<sup>35</sup> It had also called upon the NHRCI to address all human rights violations and ensure consistent follow up with state authorities.<sup>36</sup>

In August 2023, the NHRCI held the first meeting of the re-constituted Core Group on NGOs and HRDs but failed to take note of the deliberate and sustained targeting of religious minorities and human rights defenders under a range of overly broad and vague laws and policies, leading to hate crimes, particularly against Muslims, Christians and Dalits.<sup>37</sup> It also failed to recognise the ongoing erosion of their human rights, including access to education, employment, housing, and violations of their rights to freedom of expression, religion, association and to non-discrimination, which continue to go unpunished.

Instead, in what can be perceived as a tokenistic gesture, the NHRCI announced national and lifetime awards for human rights defenders while numerous human rights defenders languish in detention without trial under various draconian laws including the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act (UAPA) – India's primary counter terrorism law for years now.<sup>38</sup> This includes the 16 human rights defenders, nine of whom continue to be detained in connection with the Bhima Koregaon-Elgar Parishad case for more than five years now;<sup>39</sup> Kashmiri human rights defender Khurram Parvez who has been in detention since November 2021;<sup>40</sup> and Muslim student activist Umar Khalid and other human rights activists whose bail appeals in connection with the February 2020 Delhi riots have been repeatedly denied by various courts since October 2020.<sup>41</sup> The NHRCI has not taken any concrete steps to respond to the situation of the HRDs or intervene in a timely manner despite various UN special rapporteurs calling on Indian authorities to release

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Principles relating to the Status of National Institutions (The Paris Principles), adopted by General Assembly resolution 48/134, December 20, 1993, https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/statusofnationalinstitutions.aspx (last accessed June 10, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Amitav Ranjan and Priyadarshi Siddhanta, "IB report to PMO: Greenpeace is a threat to national economic security", Indian Express, June 11, 2014, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-others/ib-report-to-pmo-greenpeace-is-a-threat-to-national-economic-security/ (accessed June 10, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023 available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf</a>, pg. 30; The seats fell vacant on 11 September 2021, 4 January 2023 and 4 April 2022 respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf, pg. 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf, pg. 32

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> GANHRI, *Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA)*, 20-24 March 2023, pgs. 33; available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> GANHRI, Report and Recommendations of the Session of the Sub-Committee on Accreditation (SCA), 20-24 March 2023, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/nhri/ganhri/SCA-Report-First-Session-2023-EN.pdf</a>, pg. 33

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> National Human Rights Commission of India, Minutes of the meeting of the Core Group on Human Rights Defenders (HRDs) and NGOs, 22nd August, 2023, available at

https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/Minutes%20of%20the%20NHRC%20core%20group%20meeting%20on%20HRDs%20and%20NGOs\_22082023.pdf (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

<sup>38</sup> National Human Rights Commission of India, Minutes of the meeting of the Core Group on Human Rights Defenders (HRDs) and NGOs, 22nd August, 2023, available at

 $<sup>\</sup>frac{\text{https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/Minutes%20of%20the%20NHRC%20core%20group%20meeting%20on%20HRDs%20and%20NGOs\_22082023.}{\text{pdf}} \text{ (last accessed on 15 March 2024), pg. 5}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Amnesty International, *Act now to demand the release of the BK16*, 12 December 2022, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2022/12/act-now-to-demand-the-release-of-the-bk16/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2022/12/act-now-to-demand-the-release-of-the-bk16/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Amnesty International, *India: Kashmiri Activist Held Under Abusive Law* (Joint statement, 26 November 2021), https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2021/11/india-kashmiri-activist-held-under-abusive-law/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Amnesty International, *India: Denial of bail to Umar Khalid big blow to the right to peaceful protest* (Press Release, 24 March 2022), <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/india-denial-of-bail-to-umar-khalid-big-blow-to-the-right-to-peaceful-protest/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/india-denial-of-bail-to-umar-khalid-big-blow-to-the-right-to-peaceful-protest/</a>

the HRDs.<sup>42</sup> It has also failed to take meaningful and timely action on the rising ethnic violence in Manipur which started in May 2023,<sup>43</sup> the intensification of repression in Jammu & Kashmir after the abrogation of Article 370 of the Indian Constitution in August 2019,<sup>44</sup> the communal violence in Haryana in August 2023,<sup>45</sup> Uttarakhand in June 2023,<sup>46</sup> the human rights violations during the February 2024 farmers protests,<sup>47</sup> the misuse of the Foreign Contribution (Regulation) Act<sup>48</sup> that has been used to silence peaceful dissent, and the Citizenship Amendment Act that was operationalised on 11 March 2024.<sup>49</sup> Human rights defenders have also repeatedly raised concerns about the inordinate delays by the NHRCI to effectively dispose of cases.<sup>50</sup>

Further, in March 2022, the Asia Pacific Forum (APF), a coalition of national human rights institutions in the Asian region, including the NHRCI, released a Regional Action Plan for HRDs as mentioned under the 2018 Marrakesh Declaration that established a global framework of actions by national human rights institutions to support the rights of HRDs.<sup>51</sup> However, the NHRCI failed to acknowledge let alone discuss the Action Plan during the meeting of the Core Group. In another insincere effort to feign cooperation, in September 2023, just four days before the 2023 G20 summit was hosted by India, the NHRCI convened a last-minute meeting with civil society organisations, resulting in a rushed and inadequate consultation.<sup>52</sup>

The cumulative picture that emerges reflects the NHRCI's and the Indian government's clear lack of political will to act and the apparent reluctance to effectively respond to and address the deteriorating human rights violations in the country and to uphold transparency and accountability. The failure to create a truly independent NHRCI stands to perpetuate impunity and hinder any effort to ensure that the Indian authorities respect and uphold human rights. Therefore, taking into consideration the clear defiance of the SCA's recommendations in 2006, 2011, 2016, 2017 and most recently in 2023, by the NHRCI, we strongly urge your office to evaluate the NHRCI's rating carefully during the upcoming accreditation process.

We also write to inform that we intend to publish the letter on Tuesday, 26 March 2024 on our website. The letter may also be uploaded on the websites of the other co-signees.

Yours sincerely,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, *India: Inhumane prison conditions for Bhima Koregaon Human Rights Defenders* (*joint communication*), 12 June 2021, available at https://srdefenders.org/india-inhumane-prison-conditions-for-bhima-koregaon-human-rights-defenders-joint-communication/ (last accessed on 15 March 2024); United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, *One year in detention: UN experts demand immediate release of Kashmiri activist Khurram Parvez*, 22 November 2022, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/11/one-year-detention-un-experts-demand-immediate-release-kashmiri-activist">https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/11/one-year-detention-un-experts-demand-immediate-release-kashmiri-activist</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024); United Nations Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, *UN experts urge India to release protest leaders*, 26 June 2022, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2020/06/un-experts-urge-india-release-protest-leaders?LangID=E&NewsID=26002">https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2020/06/un-experts-urge-india-release-protest-leaders?LangID=E&NewsID=26002</a> (last accessed on 15 March 2024)

<sup>43</sup> Amnesty International, *India: Wanton killings, violence, and human rights abuses in Manipur*, 12 July 2023, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa20/6969/2023/en/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Amnesty International, "We are Being Punished by the Law" – Three Years of Abrogation of Article 370 in Jammu & Kashmir (Index: ASA 20/5959/2022), https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa20/5959/2022/en/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Meenakshi Ganguly, "Discriminatory Policies Trigger Religious Violence in India", *Human Rights Watch*, 3 August 2023, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/08/03/discriminatory-policies-trigger-religious-violence-india

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Meer Faisal, "Why Muslims are fleeing a small town in India's Uttarakhand state", *Al Jazeera*, 13 June 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/6/13/why-muslims-are-fleeing-a-small-town-in-indias-uttarakhand-state

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Amnesty International, "India: Right to peaceful protest under threat due to mounting restrictions and escalating crackdown on farmers' march" (Press Release, 14 February 2024), <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/india-right-to-peaceful-protest-under-threat-due-to-mounting-restrictions-and-escalating-crackdown-on-farmers-march/;">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/india-right-to-peaceful-protest-under-threat-due-to-mounting-restrictions-and-escalating-crackdown-on-farmers-march/;</a> Amnesty International, "India: The price of protest must not be death", 22 February 2024, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/india-the-price-of-protest-must-not-be-death/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/india-the-price-of-protest-must-not-be-death/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Amnesty International, "Weaponizing Counterterrorism: India's Exploitation Of Terrorism Financing Assessments to Target Civil Society" (Index: ASA 20/7222/2023, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa20/7222/2023/en/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa20/7222/2023/en/</a>; Human Rights Watch, "India: Laws Misused to Crack Down on Peaceful Dissent", 8 February 2024, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/02/08/india-laws-misused-crack-down-peaceful-dissent">https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/02/08/india-laws-misused-crack-down-peaceful-dissent</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Amnesty International, "India: Citizenship Amendment Act is a blow to Indian constitutional values and international standards" (Press Release, 14 March 2024), https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/03/india-citizenship-amendment-act-is-a-blow-to-indian-constitutional-values-and-international-standards/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Aritra Bhattacharya, "India's National Human Rights Commission At Risk Of Losing Top-Level Ranking For Second Time Since 1999", *Article 14*, 24 March 2023, <a href="https://article-14.com/post/india-s-national-human-rights-commission-at-risk-of-losing-top-level-ranking-for-second-time-since-1999-646d7da57e755">https://article-14.com/post/india-s-national-human-rights-commission-at-risk-of-losing-top-level-ranking-for-second-time-since-1999-646d7da57e755</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Asia Pacific Forum, Implementation Guidelines for the APF Regional Action Plan on Human Rights Defenders (RAP), 14 February 2022, <a href="https://www.asiapacificforum.net/resources/implementation-guidelines-apf-regional-action-plan-human-rights-defenders-rap/">https://www.asiapacificforum.net/resources/implementation-guidelines-apf-regional-action-plan-human-rights-defenders-rap/</a>; The Marrakech Declaration, "Expanding the civic space and promoting and protecting human rights defenders, with a specific focus on women: The role of national human rights institutions", Adopted on 12 October 2018, <a href="https://ganhri.org/wp-">https://ganhri.org/wp-</a>

content/uploads/2019/11/Marrakech-Declaration\_ENG\_-12102018-FINAL.pdf

52 "NHRC notices civil society just ahead of G20; unimpressed AlNNI calls for boycott", *The National Herald*, 31 August 2023, https://www.nationalheraldindia.com/national/nhrc-wakes-up-to-civil-society-ahead-of-g20-unimpressed-ainni-calls-for-boycott

**Amnesty International** 

**CIVICUS: World Alliance for Citizen Participation** 

**CSW** 

**FORUM-ASIA** 

**Front Line Defenders** 

FIDH (International Federation for Human Rights), within the framework of the Observatory for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders

**Human Rights Watch** 

International Service for Human Rights (ISHR)

World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT), within the framework of the Observatory for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders